Board of Finance Regular Special Meeting
June 23, 2022 06:00 PM
Meeting held remotely


Board of Finance Chair Rone Baldwin called the meeting to order at 6pm.  Also in attendance were Board of Finance members Steve Ezzes, Michael Imber, Jeff Farr, Dick Bochinski, Amy Gare, Town Administrator Jonathan Luiz, Finance Director Rick Darling, WPS Superintendent Lisa Wolak Barbiero, WPS Finance Director Phil Cross and Michael DelMastro WPS Director of School Facilities.

1 -   Discussion/decision regarding a request from the Board of Education to establish a non-lapsing account in the amount of $132,825 for the fiscal year ending 6/30/22.  Phil Cross, Director of Finance and Operations.  Mr. Cross provided background for the recent increase from the State for health insurance premiums received post budget approval.  Mr. Cross noted that the current 8% budgeted increase for FY 22/23 and the $132,825 requested represents the difference between budgeted and after employee cost share.   Mr. Cross, Superintendent Wolak Barbiero, and Mr. DelMastro fielded questions regarding this item.  Issues discussed included reviewing possible offsets of funding within the upcoming budget, past budget surpluses, and reviewing alternative health plans.   Mr. Baldwin reiterated it is premature to approve a non lapsing account at this time. Mr. Farr agreed there is no reason to discuss further at this point, and with other Board of Finance members in agreement,  no motion was made. 

2 -   Discussion/decision regarding a fiscal year 2022-23 supplemental appropriation request from the Board of Education in the amount of $195,500 to pave the high school and middle school parking lots.  Phil Cross, Director of Finance and Operations.  Mr. Cross noted that the BOE had previously deferred pavement of the High School parking lot.  He said the current request for the supplemental appropriation is for the High School Senior lot and the Middle School bus loop/entrance to the pool.  Mr. Cross mentioned that the middle school lot has deteriorated significantly this winter and has large potholes requiring pavement. He said the costs to pave the bus loop/pool entrance to the Middle School is $69,250 with the goal to have the paving done by mid-July.  Discussion continued as to having the Middle School lot paved this summer after the town roads are completed and whether the costs should be allocated as a supplemental appropriation or as an operating expense.  The Board of Finance concluded that the repaving of the Middle School lot now appears to be necessary and that paying for the repaving with BOE Fiscal Year 2022 operating budget dollars makes sense and does not need a motion to pass.    No motion was made.

3 -   Discussion/decision regarding a supplemental appropriation request in the amount of $307,616 to pay for expenses associated with a 27th bi-weekly payroll period occurring during FY 2021-22.  Rick Darling, Finance Director.  Mr. Baldwin noted that this has been approved by the BOS at its June 16th meeting.  Mr. Darling gave an overview of the 27th employee payroll dated June 30, 2022.  The town pays its employees on a bi-weekly schedule which covers 26 pay periods during a fiscal year.  Since the 26 bi-weekly totals 364 days, the result is a 27th pay period occurring approximately every 11 years.  This supplemental appropriation would come from the Assigned general fund balance and will not impact Unassigned Fund Balance for FY ending June 30, 2022.  Mr. Bochinski moved to approve the supplemental appropriation request in the amount of $307,616 to pay for expenses associated with the 27th bi-weekly payroll period occurring during FY 2021-22.  Seconded by Michael Imber.  Motion carried unanimously. 
4 -   Discussion regarding an update on the Town’s general fund investment portfolio.  Rick Darling, Finance Director/Treasurer.  Mr. Darling gave an update on General Fund Investments, noting the significant Unrealized Losses reflected in the fixed income and cd portfolios during the fiscal year.  Mr. Darling went on to discuss the implications due to interest rate increases.  He also noted that Unrealized Losses have exceeded interest earnings by $448,727.  Prediction is that we will earn at least $30,000 interest earnings in June to offset the negative amount.  
5 -   Discussion regarding an update on the Board’s review of future capital expenditures and potential bonding.  Mr. Baldwin noted that the BOF has outlined a series of steps for future capital expenditures in the near term which includes developing a projection model for analysis for the Town.  Mr. Imber discussed that he is working on the projection model, making progress and will have updates in the next few weeks.  Mr. Farr is updating the property transfers with the view to see what we might expect after the next reevaluation and will do a further breakdown by house grouping.  Mr. Baldwin updated plans for the town's capital expenditure budget and guidelines going forward.  Mr. Baldwin discussed the plan for capital spending included in the budget for this year and will present in the July meeting historical trends showing how to address some of the capital budgets going forward.  
6 -   Discussion/decision regarding approval of the meeting minutes of May 9th and May 12th:  Mr. Bochinksi moved to approve the Board of Finance Special Meeting Minutes from May 9, 2022.  Mr. Farr seconded this. The motion carried unanimously.  Mr. Bochinski moved to approve the Board of Selectmen and Board of Finance Special Meeting Minutes from May 12, 2022.  Mr. Farrr seconded.  Motion carried unanimously with Mr. Imber abstaining. 
7 -   Adjourn:   Mr. Baldwin moved to adjourn at 7:15pm.  Mr. Imber seconded.  The motion carried unanimously.

Minutes submitted by:  Shawn Amato, Assistant Town Clerk
